ACT BUSHFIRE COUNCIL

Meeting 7/2006

19 January, 2006 3.00pm-6.00pm

Executive Conference Room 1

ACT Emergency Services Authority

123 Carruthers Street, Curtin ACT 2605

1.  Attendance

Dave Broderick 

Chair

Dee Watson


Secretariat

Peter Dunn


ex-Officio

John Fisher


ex-Officio

Simon Katz


Member

Michael Lonergan

Member

Bruce Leaver


Member

Geoff Butler


Member

Peter Kanowski

Member

Chris Maguire


on behalf of David Prince

Kevin Jeffery


Member

Apologies

Stephen Wise


Tony Bartlett


Michael Ross



David Prince

Jo Matthews

2.  Opening and Introduction by Chairman

David Broderick opened the meeting at 3:05pm.  The minutes of the previous meeting were agreed and the table of Actions was reviewed.

Mr Broderick advised Council that a second field trip has been arranged for the Southern area.

3.  New Business Arising

Mr Broderick advised Council that a second field trip has been arranged for the Southern area.

4.  Listing of new Agenda Items

5.  Correspondence

No new correspondence was received.

6.  Reports

6.1 Peter Dunn-Commissioner

As a result of the Audit of BOPs, the Authority has issued notices to 3 areas.  One of these was praise for the excellent work that has been completed.  The other two were to organisations advising them that the fuel management has not been done to standard.  One of which has been issued with a notice saying that the offending fuel loads have to be removed within 6 weeks.  They have been given 14 days to respond, advising that they will be completing the work in the specified timeframe.

The ACT Government (Chief Minister) is intensely interested in the hazard reduction that has come out of the BOP’s.  This will be discussed next week and a Memorandum will be going to Government in relation to the financial implications.

The response from the agencies involved regarding the two critical notices has been very good.

Michael Lonergan asked whether or not the ESA could issue notices to householders with regard to cleaning up backyards.  Chris Maguire advised that 44 households have been issued with notices in the past 12 months.

6.  Reports

6.2 John Fisher - ACT RFS

John Fisher advised that the RFS has had significant discussion with the various agencies and these discussions have been very successful.  Fuel loads have been identified and the additional works have been highlighted, including the clearing of access tracks.  RFS have identified areas at risk, and areas that need additional works.  The RFS had advised that areas on roadsides, which were not slashed, would be burned.  This has commenced and will be continued as soon as the weather is suitable.  The brigades have been very active in providing the resources required.  These should be completed by the end of January.  

The quarterly reports for BOP’s are due and being discussed today.  RFS have taken on an individual to complete Audits over the next few months, while Virginia Dixon is on leave.  

The Commissioner stated that he commends the inclusion of Brigade Captains in this type of work.  He also advised that it was a positive step having Simon Katz take on the Audit position within the RFS.

A discussion ensued regarding mowing and the level being done by the various agencies, and the perception that is being created within the areas that have been done in the extreme.  

6.  Reports

6.3 Chris Maguire - ACT Fire Brigade

Chris Maguire advised that the ACT Fire Brigade are working closely with the RFS organising roadside burns.  The Fire Brigade is gaining experience with hazard reduction burns, with using CAFS Trucks and also working with the Volunteer Brigades.  They have also been doing some of the Fire Assessment in conjunction with the RFS.  The RFS and Fire Brigade are taking a joint approach in as much as is possible.  This is beneficial to both services.  They are also looking at the business rules for next year.  

The Fire Brigade will be sending 2 DO’s to fires in order to establish an IMT.  A document is currently being worked on in conjunction with the RFS.  The Fire Brigade will be responding in an appropriate way to any fires that may impact on the urban edge.

John Fisher advised that the RFS has been meeting with all the RFS Officers and that they are satisfied with the joint approach being taken.

Kevin Jeffery expressed his feeling that this is a very positive approach.  Dave Broderick concurred with this.  

Chris Maguire advised that if the Fire Brigade were not required, and could not add value they would leave the work to the RFS and hand back control of the incident.  

6.4 Kevin Jeffery 

Kevin Jeffery advised that the Volunteer Brigades have been heavily involved in the roadside burning and all have expressed their thanks to John Fisher for making it possible.  They are looking forward to doing more controlled burning.  

6.5 Geoff Butler

Geoff Butler advised that he was a member of the Chief Minister’s Water Catchment Management Group.  The group members recently received a CSIRO review of the scientific literature related to Water Supply Catchments following bushfire.  He recommended that the Council try to obtain copies of this report for all members’ information.

Action Item:

Dee Watson to source report from Chief Ministers Department. 

6.6 Michael Lonergan

Michael Lonergan has spoken with Gungahlin regarding burning, and suggested that they talk to John Fisher in relation to becoming involved.  John advised that they were to have been involved in a burn, but that the weather had impacted on this, but that they would be contacted in relation to Horse Park Drive.  NSW resources will be assisting with some of these burns.  

6.7 Simon Katz

Simon Katz reiterated the comments made by Kevin Jeffery in relation to the roadside burns. 

He stated his appreciation to be working on the Audit process with the RFS.

6.8 Dave Broderick

Dave advised that he has recently had a couple of general discussions with the Minister.  He has also had discussions with various agencies in relation to his work. He has been approached at various times by the Media asking for comment, but has refused to make any statements on behalf of the Bushfire Council.  

Peter Dunn stated that the Minister should be advised by Council of any concerns members may have.  Kevin Jeffery asked if urgent matters should be taken to the Council if they arise between Council meetings.  Council members stated that this should indeed happen.   Dave Broderick advised that a letter should be sent to the Commissioner in relation to issues and that the Minister should be copied in.  

Dave Broderick advised the meeting that he had gone to the Bushfire Memorial opening yesterday and was impressed by the turnout in the Community.

He advised that his bulldozer started a fire on Mount Stromlo last week by causing a spark when hitting a rock.  (19 degrees, 48% humidity, no wind).  Rivers Brigade was called in.

7.0  General Business:

7.1  Community Education – Michael Lonergan

Michael Lonergan stated that there was a need to involve people more in the Rural area.  He advised that he has spoken with a number of people in relation to the education of rural lessees regarding Farm FireWise.  He has since emailed all of the lessees and received four responses.  One of these was very positive, but felt that experienced rural people rather than administrative personnel should provide the education.  The other three felt that the money could be better spent on slip-on units and education in their use.  John Fisher advised that this program was put in place to involve the Brigades in conjunction with the landholders and that it was for planning and education, not for equipment.  John stated that there is a need to put fire management plans into place for the rural area.  He also advised that the people who have applied for the position with Farm FireWise all have strong Bushfire Fighting experience and are also Rural Lessees, which is what was stated in the advertisement.  He is currently putting together a submission for $100K, which would be used for improvements to access roads and fire trails on Rural Leases.  

Michael Lonergan suggested that a broad strategy in relation to Community Engagement be implemented with the RFS and the Rural Community.  The Commissioner agreed with this suggestion.  The Council will reinvigorate the Interface Community Education process.   Dave Broderick stated that it was vital for all Rural Lessees to have a Fuel Management Plan, which is not currently a requirement.  

7.2  Invitation to Guests to Attend Bushfire Council Meetings:
Some Members of the Fire Controllers Group have advised Dave Broderick that they would like to attend a Bushfire Council Meeting.  He told them that he would be happy to have them attend, and that other interested parties would be welcome to attend.  Kevin Jeffery advised that the VBA (Volunteer Brigades Association) would also be interested in attending.

Mr Broderick also reiterated that if anyone had a work colleague or other people who would like to attend, they would also be very welcome.

7.3  Fuel Loads and Variations to BOP’s:
Dave Broderick has been talking to people in areas covered by the BOP’s.  He has been talking about where they are at now, and where they were before.  Maxine Cooper has asked if the Council would be interested in attending a field trip to Cooleman Ridge.  Dave suggested that he would be very interested to find out what they are doing in relation to fuel levels this season.  He stated that in seasons like this one, with a heavier fuel load than has been usual, that there should be provisions to do more and ask for more money if it was proved necessary to carry out the work which is needed.  

7.4  Fuel Management Trip – Northside:

Kevin Jeffery attended the trip that was arranged by the RFS.  He provided a draft paper, completed after the trip, outlining the issues and risks he had seen.  He advised that the paper was his view, not the view of the Council or any other individuals, although he had had some discussions with others while on the trip.  

Michael Lonergan acknowledged, on behalf of the Smith’s Road Brigade, the work of Neil Cooper and EACT in relation to establishing new tracks and the work done on existing tracks, particularly at Ingledene.  This work had not been specified within the BOP, but was work that they believed was necessary.  Unfortunately it has created some concern as it was not work which was specified in the BOP, while some work that was included in the BOP has not yet been undertaken, due to lack of resources.  The ESA has now instigated a system of assigning priorities to work to be completed, in order to avoid issues like this occurring.  

A discussion ensued in relation to the log piles in the Stromlo area.  Dave Broderick stated that they are currently been moved into windrows.  

Kevin Jeffery stated that the key areas at risk within the paper are Hall, which has heavy fuel loads, and Deeks Forest, which is difficult to deal with.  

Michael Lonergan stated that at the Water Treatment Plant at Stormlo, on the Western side, there were issues regarding trees that have been chain sawed and left, and are close to the fence line.  Dave Broderick advised the meeting that this is already been cleared.  

Bruce Leaver requested that work be commenced at Hall.  Council advised the ESA that the recommendations of the report need to be acted upon as soon as possible.  Chris Maguire stated that the Fire Brigade have identified the problems and are currently establishing what they will do.  

Peter Dunn advised that there is a brief going to the Minister on Monday and that a copy of the document would be given to him along with the brief.  He suggested that the Council should also send a letter to the Minister advising him that this work needs to be progressed.  He also stated his concern in relation to new areas being built and the fact that there are temporary town edges being established next to rural areas, which are of great concern.  

Bruce Leaver asked about cross border issues.  John Fisher will be attending a meeting and will bring Council issues to them, and report back to the Council.  

Michael Lonergan moved that a letter be written to the Commissioner in relation the to the report and that urgent action be taken.  Geoff Butler seconded this. 

7.5  Field Trip:

Dave Broderick asked if the Council should take up Maxine Coopers offer of a Southside field trip.  The Council advised that this could take in Cooleman Ridge, if not already included, and perhaps could take place on the 6th February.   

8.0  Confirmation of next meeting:

The next Council meeting will take place on Thursday 23 February at ESA, with a special meeting on Monday 6 February (field trip).

The meeting was closed at 5:35pm.

Meeting 7 Jan/2006 – 19th January, 2006 - Action Items:

	Meeting No:
	Action Item:
	Action Officer:
	Outcome:

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	2006/07
	Scientific report for CMD regarding the Water Catchment areas.  
	Dee Watson
	

	2005/05
	Arrange a presentation and possibly a short demonstration of Barricade Gel at a future meeting.  
	Kevin Jeffery
	

	2005/05
	Provide final comments to Kevin Jeffery by 12noon on Monday 28 November, for inclusion in the Namadgi Plan.
	All Members
	Completed

	2005/05
	Provide final document to Dee Watson for printing on Council letterhead.
	Kevin Jeffery
	Done

	2005/05
	Print Namadgi Plan on Bushfire Council Letterhead
	Dee Watson
	Completed and sent via email and post

	2005/04
	Report back to Council when CSIRO report in relation to foam testing is received.
	David Prince
	

	2005/04
	Members to report back to Council at the December meeting in relation to the “Bushfire Operational Plans 2004 – 05, Report on Activities” which was distributed.  
	All
	Completed

	2005/04
	Namadgi Plan – comments need to be incorporated into document and distributed to Members, prior to being made into a submission.
	
	Completed by Kevin Jeffery

	2005/04
	Brindabella Fire Management Plan – Julie Crawford to be invited to the November meeting.
	Geoff Butler
	Attending November meeting

	2005/03
	Go through the Wangary report to see if the ACT can answer all questions, then report back to Council.
	Michael Ross
	Distributed to Members

	2005/03
	Supply TRN coverage diagrams to Council.
	Rod Shaw
	

	2005/03
	Find out the timeline for NSW building a site at Cooma for their TRN.
	Rod Shaw
	

	2005/03
	Speak with Brian Parry regarding the pump and trolley unit made specifically for use with swimming pools.
	Kevin Jeffery
	Completed

	2005/03
	Investigate what procedures could be put into place in order to manage the older vehicles in the field.
	Michael Ross
	Completed

	2005/03
	Investigate the cost for replacement of:


1)
Engine

2)
Pump

3)
Whole vehicle
	Michael Ross
	Completed

	2005/03
	Seek advice from OH & S people within ESA in relation to using older vehicles as first strike vehicles for this season, whilst waiting for the new vehicles to arrive.
	Michael Ross
	Report given to Council

	2005/03
	Provide information to the Minister in relation to the fleet vehicles that need to be replaced.
	Council
	

	2005/03
	Confirm venue of next meeting.
	Dee Watson
	Completed

	2005/02
	Discuss Forward Planning
	All
	Progressive

	2005/02
	Formally invite the Head of Parks to address the meeting.
	Michael Ross
	Invited

	2005/02
	Update on roll out of the TRN – Presentation to the Council in October
	
	

	2005/02
	Update of Asset Management Plan for Vehicles at next meeting for advice from Council.
	Peter Dunn
	Report Supplied

	2005/02
	Provide comment on “Lessons from the 2003 Bushfires” to Dee Watson via email.
	All
	Ongoing

	2005/02
	Provide a report in relation to the Bushfire Management School at the next meeting.
	Peter Dunn
	Ongoing

	2005/01
	Brief Council on the response provided by the RFS in response to a request made by ActewAGL in relation the implications of implementing a “Zero Fire” policy within the Cotter Catchment area.
	Nick Lhuede (RFS)
	Done

	2005/01
	Kevin Jeffery asked that a status report be given at the next meeting in relation to new radios.
	Peter Dunn
	Done

	2005/01
	Tony Bartlett raised the need to discuss the implications of the Civil Actions being taken as a result of the 2003 Bushfires.
	All
	Discussed

	2005/01
	Letters of appreciation to be sent to past Members of Council.
	Peter Dunn/ Minister
	Agreed by the Minister

	2005/01
	Ensure that a letter of appreciation was sent to the Flint family.
	Dave Broderick
	Sent

	2005/01
	Peter Dunn suggested inviting relevant people from NSW RFS or NSW National Parks to attend a Bushfire Council Meeting to discuss fuel management.
	Michael Ross
	In train

	2005/01
	Documentation to be supplied at the next meeting in relation to “keeping tracks open”.
	Bruce Leaver
	Distributed

	2005/01
	Tony Bartlett offered to provide a copy of Urban Services Risk Assessment.
	Tony Bartlett
	Given to Michael Ross

	2005/01
	Review Key Lessons From the 2003 Fires, for further discussion next meeting.
	All
	Progressive

	
	Dave Broderick to invite Government Solicitor to attend meeting.


	Dave Broderick
	Agreed

	2005/01
	Send out Induction Packs to new Members not present at the meeting.
	Dee Watson
	Packs posted.
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